COUNCIL ON BANKING
MINUTES OF MAY 3, 2013 MEETING
In attendance: Robert V.A. Harra, Jr., Council Chairman; Joseph E. Chippie, Council Member; Stephen C. Nelson, Council Member; Edward A. Reznick, Council Member; Clinton W. Walker, Council Member; Lynda A. Messick, Council Member; David E. Gillan, Council Member; Robert A. Glen, State Bank Commissioner; Francis S. Babiarz, Deputy Bank Commissioner; and Jonathan L. Smith, Deputy Bank Commissioner.  Also in attendance: David A. Bakerian, a member of the public.
Public notice of the meeting was published in the News Journal and the Delaware State News prior to the meeting.  The meeting was held in the H. B. DuPont College Center on the campus of Wesley College in Dover, Delaware.
The meeting convened at approximately noon.
1. Minutes of the May 9, 2012 Council on Banking Meeting were reviewed and a typographical error was noted.  The name of Council Member Lynda A. Messick had been misspelled as “Linda”.  The minutes were approved with this correction.  
2. The Commissioner reported that only one banking bill had been introduced into the General Assembly so far this year.  S. B. 1 deleted an obsolete provision of the bank franchise tax relating to the imputed capital add-back for out-of-state bank branches.  The original provision had been adopted in 1995 but currently was not producing any significant revenue and had become a disincentive for out-of-state banks to keep branches in Delaware.  The bill was passed by the General Assembly and signed by the Governor in January. 

3. Mr. Bakerian reported to the Council on a number of other bills of potential interest to the Council.

a. H. B. 40 extended the mandatory mediation procedures in foreclosure proceedings.  This had been passed by the General Assembly, but not yet signed by the Governor.

b. H. B. 51 eliminated the sunset of the estate tax scheduled to take effect July 1, 2013.  This bill was passed by the General Assembly and signed by the Governor in March.

c. S.B. 38 relating to the licensing of real estate appraisers had been introduced into the Senate and then tabled.  
d. H.B. 8 amended various provisions of Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code as adopted in Delaware.  This bill had been passed by both houses of the General Assembly and was awaiting signature by the Governor.

e. Mr. Bakerian also reported that a bill passed in the previous General Assembly relating to the escheat of securities had been signed, but was not being immediately implemented by the Secretary of Finance.

4. In response to a comment from Mr. Bakerian that no trust legislation had been introduced as yet, Council Member Reznick noted that Delaware’s competitive ranking with respective to trust administration had been lowered because of the lack of recent legislation.  Deputy Commissioner Babiarz reported that the Estates and Trust Section of the State Bar Association had not proposed any trust legislation in 2012 because certain provisions in the bill it had drafted that year had been questioned by the Delaware Court of Chancery.  As a result, the section and the executive committee of the State Bar Association decided not to make its usual proposal.  Currently, the section was drafting a bill to submit to the bar association’s executive committee for proposal to the General Assembly.
5. Commissioner Glen next reported on the recent regulations that had been adopted.
a. Regulation 905 dealing with credit exposure to derivative transactions had been adopted effective in January 2013.  This regulation was modeled on a similar regulation adopted by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency so that the same standard would apply to both state and federal banks.  Mr. Bakerian commended the Commissioner for expeditious action on this matter, noting that problems had occurred in adopting similar provisions in other states.
b. Regulation 1109 dealing with instructions for the calculation of employment tax credits became effective January 1, 2013.  This regulation implemented a recent legislative change relating to the employment tax credit.

c. Regulation 2210 dealing with short-term consumer loans became effective December 11, 2012.  This regulation implemented a recent change in the payday loan statute which restricted the number of short-term consumer loans that any one person could receive within a 12-month period and further required that all such loans be reported to a database which became operable on January 1, 2013.  The development and operation of this database has been awarded to an outside contractor.    As a result of the applicable statute, the Commissioner noted that the number of online and storefront companies making those loans had been reduced.  Some had stopped making such loans but continued other lending, while other companies surrendered their licenses.  Because an outside vendor was now operating the required database, no new staff was needed for the office.
d. New regulations for Chapters 23 dealing with sale of checks and transmission of money and for Chapter 27 dealing with cashing of checks, drafts and money orders had also been adopted this year to update these chapters.  Similar updates were currently being drafted for other non-depository licensing chapters.
6. The Commissioner reported on the budget for the State Bank Commissioner’s Office.

a. The Commissioner distributed pertinent excerpts from the current budget bill and the Governor’s recommended budget, as well as the July 10, 2012 memorandum to the Council dealing with the estimated FY 2013 fee structure.
b. The proposed 2014 budget for the Office is $4,187,700.  This constitutes a small increase in the amount of $42,000 resulting from personnel costs.  The Office has 36 authorized positions, with 2 current vacancies.

c. The $200,000 noted in the July 2012 memo was added to cover payday loan database costs, but since all such costs are being fully funded, that amount is strictly an accounting “place-holder” and will not be part of the supervisory assessment.

d. The budget epilogue provides $150,000 for the bank franchise tax and $75,000 for consumer protection.  The $75,000 for consumer protection will be added to the financial literacy education fund, as occurred last year.

e. Currently, the number of mortgage loan originator licensees has increased to approximately 1,800, and each of these licensees pays the minimum $500 assessment.  In addition, the number of licensed lenders has increased to approximately 600 although this is a reduction from the peak of 1,100 that occurred in 2007.  Most of that reduction occurred in mortgage lenders and brokers, although this was offset by the increase in the number of individual mortgage loan originators.

f. The Office’s current staff includes four new bank examiners who were hired in January.  They filled four positions arising from one pre-existing opening and the resignation of three examiners.  Normally, a very small turnover of field examiners occurs.

g. The Office currently has 13 state bank charters, 32 non-deposit trust companies and over 600 licensees and performs approximately 200-300 exams per year.  The banks are examined every year, most often jointly with the bank’s federal supervisor.  In addition, approximately 200 licensee exams annually occur.  Licensees are examined based on their Delaware volume.  The Office also participates in a cooperative agreement regarding money transmitter examinations.

7. The Commissioner reported that the bank franchise tax had been holding steady.  The estimated amount for FY13 was approximately $100.9M with $5.0M in refunds.  The lowest point occurred in FY10 with $54M revenue in $7M in refunds.  For FY11, the amount collected was $119.7M with $1.6M refunds; for FY12, the amount collected was $112.5M with $3.5M; and for FY14, the amount collected is expected to be $100.5M with $5M refunds.  Almost all of the revenue comes from the top ten taxpayers, out of approximately 70 total.  Because of the small number of taxpayers, some volatility is to be expected.  The peak revenue occurred in 2007 with approximately $175M collected.  The slight decrease from last year was the result of mergers, a differential between the tax year and the fiscal year, and a change in the bank franchise tax which became effective in FY13 that reduced the location benefit tax.
8. The Commissioner next reported on the financial literacy education fund.  This is funded by the short-term consumer loan and title loan company licensing fees.  In 2012, approximately $450,000 was awarded.  The current award amount is $355,000.  Awards are made by a five person committee that includes the Commissioner and personnel from the Department of Education.  This year, there were 24 applications with 19 awards ranging from $10,000 to $35,000.  Eighty-five percent of these funds are distributed immediately, while the remaining fifteen percent is distributed after six months following a progress report from the grantee.  Of the 24 grantees in the previous year, two did not receive the additional fifteen percent.  Of the 19 grantees this year, 18 were repeat awards.  The Commissioner emphasized that he had received no contact from any legislator lobbying for any grantee programs.
9. Mr. Bakerian asked about the status of the funds received from the “robo” signing settlement.  The Commissioner replied that his Office had received $1,000,000, which was directed to the Delaware State Housing Authority, but he was not aware as to how the Housing Authority had disposed of those funds.
10. The Commissioner next reported on bank and trust company changes.  ING had merged with Capital One.  The First Bank of Delaware had dissolved, with Bryn Mawr Trust Company purchasing a branch.  Bank of America National Trust Delaware had also dissolved, and the Lehman Brothers Trust Company of Delaware was currently in the process of dissolution.  In addition, four new trust companies had formed: BMO Delaware Trust Company, The First Republic Trust Company of Delaware LLC, HMM Trust Company, and PGB Trust and Investments of Delaware.  The Commissioner also noted that his Office periodically received inquiries regarding the formation of limited purpose trust companies.

11. Mr. Bakerian inquired as to the nature of the complaints the Office received.  The Commissioner replied that although the Office received several thousand consumer calls per year, written consumer complaints had dropped to 500 from 1,000, in the previous year. Many of the complaints involved credit cards, and very few involved anything related to a consumer being defrauded by a bank or to discrimination by a bank.  The number of complaints had probably dropped because of industry consolidation.  In addition, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau does not notify the Office of any complaints that it receives.
12. Council Member Chippie commended the Office of the State Bank Commissioner for an outstanding job.

13. The next meeting of the Council would be at the discretion of the Council or the Commissioner.  The meeting adjourned at approximately 1:40 p.m.
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